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VISIT TO MELBOURNE BY HMAS TOBRUK

For the first time in almost four years, the RAN;S Heavy Landing Ship HMAS TOBRUK, L50, visited Melbourne on two occasions during the first half of August 2012.

HMAS TOBRUK was in Melbourne as part of exercises being conducted in conjunction with Army, which were interrupted by bad weather in Bass Strait.

The ship under the command of CMDR. Tim Watson, had taken the place of one of Navy’s latest additions to the fleet, HMAS CHOULES, which was to have engaged in the Bass Strait Army exercises.

It would appear, unfortunately, that HMAS CHOULES will be in dock under going repairs to mechanical breakdown for at least six months.

The more salient points and main characteristics relevant to HMAS TOBRUK, commissioned 31 years ago, are detailed in the following:

Launched:

-
On the day and month of the Australian Navy’s Birthday





1st March 1980.

Commissioned: 
-
23rd April 1981

Crew:


-
Up to 170

Length:

-
126 Metres

Beam:


-
18   Metres

Displacement:
-
5800 Tonnes

Armament:

-
Mini Typhoon guns and 50 Calibre 12.7mm Machine Guns.

Speed:


-
18 Knots

Troops

-
Up to 520

More of HMAS TOBRUKS activities, including a history of the ships major operational deployments involve “TOBRUK” being deployed to Fiji in 1987; Somalia in 1993: Bougainville in 1994: Bougainville again in 1998: East Timor in 1999 and 2000: the Solomon Islands in 2000 and 2001.   In August of 2003 “TROBRUK” repatriated defence personnel from Bougainville to Australia  and in 2008 “TOBRUK” participated in exercise “Rimpac” off Hawaii.
HMAS TOBRUK is the second ship so named for the RAN and it is interesting to note that 61 years ago the first HMAS TOBRUK DD37, was in action off the East Coast of Korea during the Korean War of 1950-1953.

It was in fact, during 1951 that the Battle Class Destroyer HMAS TOBRUK, under the command of CMDR. Richard Peek, destroyed an entire train transporting supplies to the enemy.

The late Commander Peek went on to be Vice Admiral Sir Richard Peek KBE, CB, DSC, Chief of Navy RAN and was a member of the Federal advisory council, Navy League of Australia.

HMAS TOBRUK L50 is expected to decommission when the first of the two new LHD ships, HMA ships CANBERRA 02 and ADELAIDE 01, enter RAN service. With the arrival of the new helicopter landing ships (L.H.D.’S) the Royal Australian Air Force will also be involved in the helicopter operations onboard the LHD’S.

However, like the disinterest that the current Government has shown in providing the RAN with nuclear powered submarines, as Collins Class replacements, they have also shown no interest in equipping the LDH’S with short take-off vertical landing aircraft (STOVL). After all that is the function for which the vessels have been designed.   One would have thought that with the eventual arrival of the RAAF joint strike fighter’s (JSF) that they would be well suited to the LHD operations, in particular for air cover support during amphibious operations. I would however, be surprised if the “United States Marine Corp”, in their ever strengthening ties, with and in Australia, don’t take advantage of our LHD’S in their current and future STOVL aircraft activities during operations and exercises,  including “Rimpac” and “Talisman Sabre”.
At some future point in time, I presume that the RAN will also be involved with “Unmanned-Aircraft” operations from the LHD’S.
                                                                                --------0-------

In the July 2012 issue of the Navy Leagues Newsletter, we advised of the sad passing of the Leagues stalwart, Commander Geoffrey Evans OBE, VRD. 
In the following, another League stalwart John Bird pays further tribute to Geoff Evans, firstly in a speech presented by John at the Royal Victorian Yacht Club recently and again in a moving obituary notice also compiled by John Bird.

                                                                                --------0-------

Your Excellency and Mrs. Chernov, club Commodore, Flag Officers of the Royals, Flag Officers of kindred clubs, ladies, members and friends
Tonight is a night of celebration, of last season’s winners and so I would ask you to join me in celebrating the life of Commander Geoffrey Evans OBE, VRD., who died on 21st June this year. Jane and I were with him as he passed peacefully from us. 
Geoffrey was a part, albeit a very small part, of the history of the royal yacht club of Victoria given the cup which bears his name and it seems appropriate that I briefly comment on that history tonight.
When I became president of the Victoria division of the navy league of Australia in the late 70’s, I became aware that the League took no part in Navy Week, which was a notable event in those days.
Fortunately, a member of my executive was Graham Warner, an active member of the royals at the time, and between us, with the co-operation of your club, I had the great pleasure of launching the Navy Week Yacht Race.
Geoffrey Evans spent more than 70 years of his life in support of Australia’s maritime interests, latterly as federal president of the Navy League,  lobbying successive governments to support the aim of the League ‘the maintenance of the maritime well being of the nation’ including of course the maintenance of a strong maritime defence force.
Since most of that effort was expended in Victoria, it seemed to me to be appropriate that the race should bear his name. 
And so it was. It became the Navy Week, Navy League race for the Geoffrey Evans Cup and Geoff was so very proud of the fact and that’s the very short version of the history of the Geoffrey Evan’s Cup. Commodore, it has been many years since I’ve had the opportunity on behalf of the League, to thank the Royals for their continuing support of the event for more than 30 years also for your generous hospitality in the past.
The event has, as was intended, provided a link between the club and Navy, to the extent that is, that Navy’s defence commitments will allow.
I am sure, so very sure that Geoffrey would wish to join me when I say a very sincere thank you to the Royal Yacht Club of Victoria.    
Thank you.
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John Bird Presenting Trophy
Commander FRANK GEOFFREY EVANS, OBE VRD RANR
INDUSTRIALIST, ADC, DEFENCE ANALYST
7-2-1922 -- 21-6-2012
By JOHN BIRD
GEOFFREY Evans, whose dedication to the Royal Australian Navy extended far beyond his 40 years of service and earned him the light-hearted title ‘‘the Fifth Naval Member’’ among his admiral friends — a play on the original naval board having four members — has died of a lung infection at Royal Melbourne Private Hospital.  He was 90.
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Evans saw active service in the Pacific theatre in World War II and went on to co-found an industrial chemical company in Box Hill.  In-between, he was a stalwart of the Navy League of Australia and served as aide-de-camp and then private secretary to the governor of Victoria.  He also served three terms as an alternative member of the Press Council between 1987 and 1996.

He even led a major behind-the-scenes effort in 1983 to get the federal government to reinstate the RAN with an ‘‘affordable’’ aircraft carrier after the navy’s last carrier, HMAS Melbourne, was decommissioned in May 1982 and later sold to China for scrap metal.

Born in Melbourne to Frank and Doris Evans, he was educated at Trinity Grammar and Scotch College.  His grandfather, G.F.Holden, was an MP and chairman of the Melbourne Harbour Trust from 1913 to ’34.

Evans joined the RAN as a sailor in 1941 and served in the armed merchant cruiser Manoora before joining the new destroyer Warramunga before it was commissioned in November 1942.  He served on that ship until August 1944.  He was on Warramunga in July 1943 when, as part of Task Force 74, the ship provided fire cover for landings in Kiriwina and Woodlark islands.  Three months later the ship shelled Gasmata Island in support of landings there, and in December it supported landings in Aware and was involved in pre-landing bombardment of Cape Gloucester.  (During 1944 and 1945, Warramunga covered a multitude of landings and despite coming under fire on many occasions and suffering a near miss during a kamikazi attack during the Lingayen Gulf operation, the destroyer suffered no serious casualties.)

Along the way Evans was appointed to junior officer rank (sub lieutenant), and then to lieutenant.  His full-time service ended in 1947, and then he joined the RAN Reserve when it was re-activated, retiring with the rank of commander in 1982.

After the war, he concentrated on establishing an industrial chemical company, Kemol Pty. Ltd., with a partner, Mel Butler.  They were advised by Evans’ father, Frank, who was an industrial chemist.

The company manufactured products ranging from shampoos to industrial coating compounds and auto and building fillers.

One of the products, called Strawberry Shampoo, was used by well-known 1940s stage and radio star, Stephanie Deste, at her beauty salon called Stephanie Deste Beauty Lodge.  Deste, who is said to have inspired Dame Edna’s flamboyant eyeglasses, made capital of her belief that the strawberries for the shampoo were flown in daily from New Zealand.

Evans was involved with the business from 1948 until 1976, when it was sold.  In between, he was ADC to the Governor of Victoria, Sir Dallas Brooks, in 1956 then spent some time catching up on his business affairs, before taking up the appointment of private secretary to the governor in 1962-63.

When Sir Dallas became chairman of Rothmans National Sports Foundation, Evans became his personal assistant up to 1965.

In his spare time, Evans was one of a small group of naval personnel who ‘‘Australianised’’ the UK-based Navy League and established the Australian Sea Cadet Corps, of which he was senior officer in Victoria from 1953 to 1975.  He was a member of the Sea Cadet Council for the same period.

Evans was president of the Navy League in Victoria from 1967 to 1973, federal president 1972 to 1994, and chairman of the league’s advisory committee for some years thereafter.

His knowledge of maritime matters and his wide range of contacts through successive chiefs of the navy and numerous other notables both in Australia and overseas, were of immense value to the league.  Most of the Chiefs of Navy during his periods of office became personal friends, which helped the league to fulfil its main aim of ‘‘maintaining the maritime well being of the nation’’.  Hence reference to him being ‘‘the fifth naval member’’.

Evans was a busy writer who contributed many papers to organisations involved with maritime defence as well as to the league’s magazine, The Navy, both during his time as president and as elder statesman thereafter.  He was often quoted in the press on matters of maritime defence and was largely responsible for the media referring to the league as ‘‘an influential body in the area of maritime defence’’.

The league was presented with a particular raison d’être in the early ’80s, when the government decided to disband the fixed-wing component of the Fleet Air Arm, which continues to leave the RAN without the essential support it will surely need in some situations during a conflict.

In addition to seminars, articles and letters to the press, Evans organised a group, consisting of League members, a naval architect, a retired manager of a naval dockyard, and a serving commodore, provided by the then Chief of Navy, who designed what was believed to be an affordable aircraft carrier.  However the government was not to be persuaded.

In 1980, the league in Victoria, with the co-operation of the Royal Yacht Club of Victoria, initiated a yacht race as its contribution to Navy Week.   The race has become a regular event in the club’s calendar with contestants sailing for the Geoffrey Evan’s Cup — ensuring that his name will be remembered into the future.

Evans was still working on Navy League matters in the days before his death, including providing input for the History of the Navy League of Australia, which is being prepared for publication.  As a member of the Naval Officer’s Club for many years, he enjoyed many lunches and dinners in the company of his many naval friends, but suffered ill health for some years.

In the 1980s, he developed emphysema, having been a smoker for many years.  He was confined to Heidelberg Hospital for some time and was not expected to live, but against the odds, survived for more than 20 years.  He had major heart surgery in the ’90s.  He was a fighter.

Evans was awarded an MBE in 1967 for service with the RANVR, and the OBE in 1982 for service to the Navy League of Australia.

He did not marry and has no immediate survivors.
On 18th August 2012, Melbourne’s newspaper the “Herald Sun” published an interesting story, including images, of Victoria’s Senior Naval Officer, The Commanding Officer of the RAN’S training base, HMAS CERBERUS Captain Kath Richards.   Details of the article are below.
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VISIT TO MELBOURNE BY HMAS SUCCESS

A recent visitor to Melbourne was the RAN’S replenishment ship HMAS Success under the command of CMDR. Ainsley Morthorpe, with LCDR. Gerry Savvakis as  Executive Officer.

HMAS SUCCESS Pendant No.304 arrived in Melbourne Friday morning 17th August 2012 from Sydney, where the ship has been engaged recently in exercises and training along the Australian East Coast with a port visit to Brisbane included.

HMAS Success, an auxiliary oiler replenishment ship, is based on French Durance class design.   She was built by the Cockatoo Island Dockyard Pty. Ltd., in Sydney.   The ship is 157.2 metres in length with a beam of 21.2 metres and is crewed by 205 navy personnel.

SUCCESS was launched in 1984 and commissioned into the RAN in 1986,  she has a speed of 20 knots and at 15 knots has a range of 9600 nautical miles however, this range can be considerably extended by simply drawing on her own cargo of fuel.

On boarding HMAS SUCCESS, on her first visit to Melbourne in six years and following a safety induction, I was conducted on a tour of the ship during which time I left a small gift from the League with the Commanding Officer as a memento of the visit.

In the course of a Wardroom chat I was advised that HMAS SUCCESS in now compliant with the International Maritime Organisation’s Rules of Double-Hull Tankers,   a conversion that took place in Singapore over a nine month period.
On the 9th August 1980 the Minister for Defence, Mr. Jim Killen, participated in the Keel Laying Ceremony of “SUCCESS”.   In March of 1984, the ship was launched and 26 years ago on 23rd April 1986 HMAS SUCCESS was commissioned into the RAN.   On this basis the RAN will soon need to consider a replacement for HMAS SUCCESS.

A contender for the replacement of HMAS SUCCESS could well be a vessel similar to the Spanish Navy’s replenishment ship SPS CANTABRIA.   This ship is scheduled to spend nine months in Australian waters next year between February and November 2013.

In addition to training exercises in Australia “CANTABRIA” is also expected to be a Spanish representative in the October 2013 Sydney “International Fleet Review”.

The opportunity for the RAN to train with ‘CANTABRIA’ and for our sailors to become familiar with her systems, which one would expect will be very much like those in our forthcoming Spanish designed Air Warfare Destroyers, and Landing Helicopter ships, (AWD’S and LHD’S), would be further enhanced by a replenishment ship’s “feasibility availability study” with a view to replacing a 40 year old Durance Class design.   No doubt, the Spanish Government would appreciate a little more business placed in their direction.
HMAS SUCCESS sailed from Melbourne’s Station Pier on Monday 20th August 2012, returning to New South Wales where she was scheduled to engage in further exercises and training, including “Engine watch keeping” and “Officer of the Watch” Training in the East Australian exercise area.
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HMAS SUCCESS ARRIVING STATION PIER
Correction:
In the “Naval History” segment of our July 2012 Newsletter, we detailed that HMAS PERTH 1, was originally HMS AMPHIBIAN which of course was incorrect, due to a glitch in the system, well spotted by our reader John De Cruz Douglas, thank you John..   The previous name of PERTH 1 should read as HMS AMPHION.
ANNUAL SUBSCRIPTIONS DUE FOR 
2012-2013 = $ 35.00
Hon Secretary
Navy League, P.O.Box 2340 Mount Waverley, Victoria 3149.

Please find enclosed payment of $35.00 for the 2012-2013 year.
Name:………………………………………………………………………..

Address:…………………………………………………………………….

City Postcode:……………………………………………………………..

Telephone:………………………………………………………………….

Email:…………………………………………………………………………

Date:…………………………………………………………………………..
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Any person with an interest in maritime affairs, or who wishes to acquire an interest
in, or knowledge of, maritime affairs and who wishes to support the objectives of
the League, is invited to join.

OBJECTIVES
The principal objective of the Navy League of Australia is “The maintenance of the
maritime well-being of the Nation” by:

Keeping before the Australian people the fact that we are a maritime nation
and that a strong Navy supported by maritime elements of the Air Force and
Army and other Government maritime agencies are indispensable elements of
our national well-being and vital to the freedom of Australia.

Promoting defence self-reliance by supporting maritime research, defence
industry, Australian shipping, ship-building, port and transport infrastructure
and offshore resource exploration and development.

Promoting and encouraging the interest and training of youth in the sea.

ACTIVITIES
The Navy League of Australia works towards its objectives in a number of ways:

By including in its membership leading representatives of the many elements
which form the maritime community.

Through soundly-based contributions by members to journals and
newspapers, and other media comment.

By publishing The Navy, a quarterly journal reporting on local and overseas
maritime happenings, past, present and projected.

By organising symposia, ship visits and various other functions of maritime
interest throughout the year.

By supporting the Australian Navy Cadets, and assisting in the provision of
training facilities.

Member participation is encouraged in all these activities.

POLICY
The policy of the League can be found at the back of The Navy.




MELBOURNE PORT DIVISION

HMAS LONSDALE

INAUGURAL REUNION

Date: Sunday 14th October 2012

Timing: 1200 –1500 (1530 bar closed)

(clear venue by 1700)

Venue: Melbourne Naval Centre

146 Toorak Road West

SOUTH YARRA

A spit roast carvery at a cost of $25 per head

Drinks at bar prices

Contacts:

Carmel Tom 9918 4009 / 0418 710 510 or

carmel.tom@baesystems.com

Greg Emmett 9733 0638 or

etri1008@hotmail.com

The maintenance of the maritime wellbeing of the nation - is the principal objective of the Navy League of Australia 
Correspondence:- All articles for publication in the Navy League of Australia (Vic.Div.) Newsletter, should be addressed to the Editor, Frank McCarthy, email:-  (alistle@bigpond.com).   All other correspondence should be addressed to the Hon. Secretary, Navy League of Australia (Vic.Div.) P.O.Box 2340, Mount Waverley, Victoria 3149: (raydotgill@optusnet.com.au).

Disclaimer:- Opinions and views expressed in editorial and contributed articles are those of the author and are not necessarily those of the Navy League.  The Editor reserves the right to publish abridged articles, special features due to space constraints.   The Navy League Editor and authors expressly disclaim all and any liability to any person, whether a Navy League member or not, who acts or fails to act as a consequence of reliance upon the whole or part of this publication.  No responsibility is accepted by the Navy League for the accuracy of information contained in advertisements.   Publication of any advertisement does not constitute endorsement by the Navy League of any product, nor warrant its suitability.  Advertisements are published by the advertisers.
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